Minutes

Meeting between DG ECHO and VOICE FPA Watch Group on 15 July 2009
FPA – One year later

	VOICE- FPA Watch Group Participants: 

-Tom Skirrov 

- Laurent Bacos 
- Alexandra Angulo 

- Sarah Hull

- Magali Mourlon 


	ECHO Participants

- Anne Simon/A3

- Herman Mosselmans/B2

- Isabelle Seroin/B2

- Stefan de Keersmaecker/B2

- Christelle Fontbonne Proniewski/B2

- Reka Dobri /B2

- Christelle Courtade /B2


The object of the meeting was to get the FPA Watch Group feedback on the 1st year of application of the 2008 FPA as well as the FPA trainings given by Punto Sud in Brussels and in the field. This exercise has for purpose to draw lessons learnt and to make possible fine-tuning for smoothening the procedures and trainings.

The following other topics were discussed at the meeting: 

- FPA Watch Group study on reports and payments

- Concept papers

- Final results of 2008 partners' assessment

- Memorandum of Understanding with implementing partners.

1.
FPA, one year after 
Presentation by the Watch Group
The VOICE FPA Watch Group presented the draft conclusions of the study they carried out on the first year of application of the 2008 FPA in June 2009
. 
( About the FPA in general 
Although the general perception of the 2008 FPA by the consulted NGOs is positive, about one third of the respondents have estimated that the simplification objective of the new FPA was not fully achieved. According to them, the reporting obligations have not been simplified, in particular the financial part. The financial requirements could have been easier implemented in the first months of application of the FPA if the financial guidelines were available.
( Guidelines and factsheets 

The respondents consider that the guidelines and factsheets are a useful resource developed by DG ECHO. Whereas most of the answers are very positive on the factsheets, the respondents believe that there is a room for improvement concerning the guidelines: 
· delays to be reduced (procurement guidelines); 
· revision of the financial guidelines suggested.
( Transition phase and ECHO staff 
The transition phase between old and new FPA has been seen as a complex exercise. Inconsistencies of interpretation between DG ECHO headquarters and field offices have been noted.
( Partners helpdesk and training
The trainings are seen as a very useful tool. The respondents regret the lack of availability of some trainings owing to the fact that the capacity/frequency of the training sessions is sometimes too limited.
The partners helpdesk is quite an "unknown" tool: 40 % of the respondents have never used it. Some NGOs point out the lack of clarity of the answers (copy paste of official documents and guidelines) and the slowness of the process.
Comments by DG ECHO
( Up-dated guidelines and factsheets will be available in principle for the annual partners' conference in December.

( In case of diverging interpretation of the new FPA by TA and Desk Officers, it would be useful to report the misinterpretations. This can be done through the echo-fpa-partners mailbox.

( The training agenda for the 2nd half of 2009 is about to be launched: the training sessions that will take place will focus on partners in 5 regions (under finalisation).
( The partners helpdesk is committed to answer queries within 5 days. Statistics show that this is indeed the case. Most of the answers to the questions addressed to the helpdesk can be found in existing documents (guidelines, factsheets, FAQ) This might explain why NGOs have the feeling that answers provided are a copy paste of official documents or guidelines. 
 Furthermore, the launch of a new website dedicated to the helpdesk by the end of August will help increasing its visibility.
( Single form
The general perception of the new Single form is balanced: half of the respondents think that the new format is better than the previous one. Among the other half of the respondents, sections 4.3.2 and section 11 (financial reporting) remain the main challenges. Concerning section 4.3.2, partners recognise that it is a good practice but they find difficult to determine the level of detail expected. They generally consider that the level of information requested is at least as important as it was before. They would like clear indication on the level of details required at proposal stage, for financial security.
( Procurement rules
The new procurement rules are satisfying for most NGOs. "A partners" express their need for procurement guidelines. The rules are clearer for "P partners" but they have concerns about audits. 
( Reporting
The perception on the financial reporting requirements is balanced. The respondents welcomed the abolition of pre-final reports. They find intermediate reports easy to prepare. Almost half of the respondents consider that the requirements are more complicated than before, especially concerning the number and content of annexes. 
( Communication and visibility 
NGOs consider section 9 of the Single Form as an improvement. The generally do not consider visibility to be a major issue in the field. They would need some clarification on the changes introduced by the new guidelines on visibility in May 2009. Some NGOs do not understand why they have to provide more information on their communication and visibility involvement whereas the budget for this involvement has been slightly cut off.
Comments by DG ECHO

( On procurement guidelines, the first draft should be finalised before September. Consultations will then be held in parallel with DG ECHO desks, the TA, the partners, as well as within the European Commission (EuropAid and BUDG). VOICE FPA Watch Group will be given an opportunity to provide comments on the draft once it is available.

( As regards reporting in general, DG ECHO wants to put emphasis on the respect of deadlines, with the possibility to stop the clock.
( Concerning financial reporting, ECHO.B2 has not listed more problems than before. Partners have needed time to understand that they can use their own format for the financial report. It should be underlined that final reporting is a balance to find between the narrative and the financial reports. 
2.
VOICE Watch Group on-going study on reporting and payments
This study was carried out within the FPA Watch Group, i.e. 20 NGOs, in March-April 2009. The aim of this exercise is to compare the data collected with the 2005 study on reporting and payments. The conclusions of the current study will be publicised in autumn 2009 (September/October).
3.
Concept papers

DG ECHO informed VOICE that instructions were given to ECHO staff in March 2009 to discontinue the practice of calling for concept papers. In July 2009 Mr Zangl informed all ECHO staff that for sake of transparency and equal treatment DG ECHO will publish on its website the planning for the preparation of upcoming financing decisions, indicating, where appropriate, tentative dates for meetings with interested partners. For these meetings, all interested partners may submit contributions. This system will be applicable for the financing decisions as from 2010.
4.
Assessments 2008: final results
Presentation by DG ECHO 

The annual assessment of the partners is foreseen in Art. 12 of the FPA, with a first phase for all NGO partners consisting in an update of administrative, legal and financial information to assess the respect of the FPA baseline requirements. In a second phase, a selection of approximately one third of the partners was made, as each partner has to go through this phase at least once every three years. These partners were subject to a more in-depth analysis carried out on the respect of selection criteria for the signature of the FPA and on an update of the assessment of three main domains used for the determination of the control mechanism, being the financial strength of the organisation, the internal control and risk management procedures and the procurement rules. The selection of the partners for the 2nd phase is based on feedback from geographical, audit and financial units from DG ECHO and also on requests from the NGOs themselves when they wish to have their control mechanism reviewed or to obtain approval for the modification of their procedures.
Outcome phase 2
( Issues affecting some P partners have been noted, such as weak procurement procedures, inconsistencies within the same organisation between headquarters and field, no systematic harmonised procedures within families, discrepancies between quality of procedure and feedback from the field and unclearness on the way the NGO ensures its implementing partners follow the relevant rules.
( Out of the 62 NGOs selected, of which initially 49 "P partners":
= suspension of 1 FPA

= termination of 1 FPA

= 9 "P partners" became "A", of which two third with a threshold of EUR 2 million. Initially, at the end of the 2nd phase assessment, 15 "P partner" were notified beginning of April 2009 a transfer to the "A" control mechanism. 8 of them asked for a revision on the basis of further documentation. The final conclusions were sent at the end of May to those partners and the initial decision was reviewed in 6 cases.
= 2 "A partners" became "P partners"
= 24 "P partners" received recommendations

= 13 "P partners" received conditions to fulfil before 16 September 2009 (deadline for the submission documentation for the 2009 1st phase assessment)
( The new control mechanisms are applicable from 1st June 2009 for new grant agreements
The assessment exercise for 2008 is currently starting. Deadline for documentation within the context of phase 1 is 16 September 2009. The 2nd phase for the 2008 assessment will be launched mid- October 2009. 

Comments by VOICE

Some NGOs would like to receive operational comments earlier, e. g. after the end of each project.

Comments by DG ECHO

It should be recalled that the annual assessment is an administrative condition for pursuance of the partnership and does not express an opinion on the performance of the humanitarian aid activities undertaken by the organisations. When the control mechanism has been assessed, the analysis has been based on financial, administrative, internal control/ risk management and procurement procedures. When relevant, operational comments relating to activities implemented in 2007 were included in the conclusions of the assessment for a better transparency, in a spirit of partnership. They were not taken into account for the review of the control mechanism, except in some specific and very limited cases where they showed weaknesses in internal control. 
When they were operational issues that have already been discussed between the partner and the expert/desk, it is also up to the NGOs to ask for DG ECHO's feedback. It is technically impossible to send a letter for each project. However, if DG ECHO asks for additional information within the context of the liquidation of a project, it is a mean to point out weaknesses that the partner should take into consideration. In this case, DG ECHO gives the NGO the chance to react before deciding anything. 
5.
Memorandum of Understanding with implementing partners

According to VOICE Board, this issue is outside the mandate of VOICE FPA Watch Group. VOICE suggested that a workshop on sharing good practices concerning MoUs during DG ECHO Annual Conference be organised
.
6.
Miscellaneous

( E-Single form
The E-Single form programme is in an extended pilote phase. Specific trainings by Punto Sud and e-learning through website will be organised. NGOs may ask DG ECHO to be included in the current pilot phase. VOICE raised two concerns: possibility to use E-Single form between their headquarters and the field; system non-workable in certain countries. DG ECHO explained that there was an "off line" working modality.
( APPEL
A new procedure will be launched soon: two types of Login will be available: a login per organisation and a personalised Login
� Among the 86 NGOs consulted, 53 provided an answer. The study is composed of 40 questions referring to the main aspects of the 2008 FPA. Final study and conclusions were sent by VOICE to ECHO.B2 on 27/07/2009.


� See VOICE letter of 14/07/2008 received after the meeting.
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